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MINUTES
WATERTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION REGULAR MEETING
Swift Middle School

250 Colonial Street, Oakville

Library

Monday, September 28, 2009 – 7:30 PM 
Members Present:
Gina Calabrese, Chairman


Richard Mazzamaro, Vice-Chairman


Mary Colangelo, Secretary


Thomas Lambert

                                   
Jacob Irwin


Janice Pond


Kevin Killeen                                        

Others Present:
Karen Baldwin, Superintendent of Schools

Dr. James Collin, Assistant Superintendent of Schools for Curriculum and Special Services


Karen Clancy, Business Manager


Matthew Terzigni, Student Council Representative


Matthew Geary, Principal, Watertown High School


Kristian Kuegler, Teacher, Watertown High School


Fred Khericha, Associate with Kaestle Boos Assoc.


Fran Palmer, Teacher

Luke Andrews, W.H.S. student, Delta Club


Alex Saraceno, W.H.S. student, Delta Club


Tom Baker, W.H.S. student, Delta Club


Laura O’Donohue, W.H.S. student, Delta Club


Gene Couette, W.H.S. student, Delta Club


Dr. Matt Baker, President Watertown Lions Club


Coreine Peluso


Other interested guests

Absent:                       
Todd Griffin


Joseph Apicella

                                                

A.
Convene Regular Meeting - 7:30 PM 


Ms. Calabrese convened the meeting at 7:30 PM. 

B. Salute to the Flag

Ms. Calabrese led the Pledge of Allegiance.

C. Report from Student Council Representative – Matthew Terzigni

Mr. Terzigni:  We’ve got things going underway at the high school.  We have an upcoming play at the high school called “Who’s Dying to be a Millionaire?”.  It’s produced by Ms. Bain and Mr. Begnal.  I’m going to direct it and our stage manager is Laura O’Donohue.  It’s going to be December 4th and 5th and the cast actually find out their parts tomorrow.  

The Interact Club at the high school is also doing a canned food drive and they are going to turn it into a “can-struction” project, like they do here at Swift.  It’s going to be a competition between our advisories to see who can build the best structure out of their cans.

Our interdepartmental publishing class is getting their newsletter underway.  It’s in development now and should go out by mid-October.  

Our new teacher reception was last Wednesday.  We welcomed all the new teachers, all 11 of them to the high school.  We hope they have fun there.

D. Public Participation

Coreine Peluso, 365 Buckingham St.:  I’d like to thank the board for the traffic control officers at John Trumbull for the first week.  It was really appreciated and needed.  I would also like the board to know that for 3 years I’ve gone to John Trumbull, taking my grandchildren and there’s been a crossing guard that couldn’t be nicer to the children.  He knows them all by name.  People are obnoxious. I’m watching them bring their kids in the morning and he’s trying to tell them what to do and they are literally swearing at them.  I’ve seen it, it’s disgraceful.  He does an exceptional job and I watched it.  I think he should be congratulated for what he does.  Thirdly, I’ve been at John Trumbull for 3 years and I do have a handicap and we have babies at John Trumbull, and that sidewalk.  I let it go a year, and I let it go the second year and I said, come on.  What is going on?  Why is it that this board should have budgeted to fix the sidewalk?  I don’t know what you people are waiting for, but I’ll tell you, if any of these little kids fall, you’re in big time trouble, and there’s a lot of grandparents.  They park in disability.  Between that and the ice in the winter time with the slopes, with the stones that are coming out, you’re going to kill yourself, not kill yourself, but you are definitely going to have a suit on your hands.  I’ve just sat so long and thought for sure that it would be fixed and when it wasn’t fixed this year, I said, that’s it, I’m going ballistic them.  I think there should be some kind of immediate fixing of this sidewalk. Thank you.

E. Budget Summary – (Information Only – No Action Required)

Ms. Calabrese:  The budget summary is included in board member’s packets for information only.  Are there any questions or comments from board members regarding the budget summary?

Ms. Baldwin:  If I could, I’d like to just draw the board’s attention to a couple of items.  First, we’ve just, as a board on September 14th, acted upon the over 2 million dollars of reductions, so therefore, shortly after that, the week of the 14th we were able to roll over our new 2009-2010 budget.  It is in place.  This is our first summary report to you with our $35.2 million budget.  Since we developed this budget, starting last January and made adjustments all along the way, one of the biggest pieces I will point out to the board is in the special education tuition account.  As board members will recall, the initial budget that we developed anticipated a 75% reimbursement through the excess cost grant.  Then the information that we received from the State Department of Ed in the spring, May, was that we should anticipate a 90% reimbursement and so we took an adjustment on that.  We are hearing, it is not confirmed, but we are hearing that the 75% is the more likely reimbursement rate for the special education excess costs.  That is actually the only forecasted line that we provided to you.  It’s so early in the budget year for us, the fiscal year, but we did want to raise your awareness that it is possible that the excess cost in the special education tuition will be reimbursed at only 75% and you can see in the spread sheet that this results in about a $29,000 deficit right now based upon that scenario.  That has nothing to do with student placements.  That’s all based upon the anticipated reimbursement rate.  Other than that, all other accounts look quite healthy.  We monitor our personnel account quite carefully, especially this year in light of the number of positions that are funded through the ARRA grant, as well as through IDEA.  Overall, we’re pleased to present this to you.  We believe it’s an accurate reflection of our work thus far and we’ll continue to monitor some of those more volatile accounts such as health insurance, utilities and special education tuition and keep the board informed about that.  If you have questions, Mrs. Clancy is here and I’m here as well.

Mr. Lambert:  The maintenance account, that line item is $15,000, correct?  

Ms. Baldwin:  Correct.

Mr. Lambert:  We tried to get a five year plan for maintenance projects.  Can you give a two minute primer on that just for the sake of what just came out of the public participation?

Ms. Baldwin:  Last winter the Facilities Sub-committee of the Board of Education and the Budget and Finance Sub-committee of the board worked to develop a capital improvement plan so that we could better anticipate what our needs are in terms of maintenance and upkeep across the school district.  That capital improvement plan addressed at John Trumbull Primary School for this year.  It did address sidewalk replacement at an anticipated cost of a little more than $20,000.  That was included in the capital improvement plan, as well as some heating and ventilation work at John Trumbull and VCT tile repair and replacement in John Trumbull.  It also addressed upkeep at every single school.  Certainly, we know that Swift Middle School is a renovate as new, but we’ve been in this building for three years and so there are maintenance issues here as well that we need to continue to monitor.  The board did what I would call as a best practice in developing that capital improvement plan.  Unfortunately, that requires a funding mechanism and there was no funding mechanism for that long range plan.  The plan still exists.  The areas of need still exist.  Finding the money to do the work at John Trumbull has been an ongoing issue for us.  We are aware of that, we work in a daily basis trying to find ways to remediate that and short term fixes have been examined and they’re not in the best interest of the district or the community to do some of those.  We really need to approach the large scale improvement work of approximately $20,000.  One of the things I can do is, we did do some work at Judson in extending sidewalks that weren’t part of the original scope of work and we did that at the request of the town.  Maybe there’s an opportunity to think about some in kind services with the town to see if the town can’t help us rectify this situation at John Trumbull.  I’ll reach out to the town manager and at least begin discussion as we move forward and close out the Judson project as well.

Ms. Calabrese:  Any other questions or concerns regarding budget summary or anything related to the budget?  We’ll move on to our committee reports.

F.     Committee Reports: 
1.
Advertising Committee – Mary Colangelo


Ms. Colangelo:  No report.

2.     Athletics Committee – Joseph Apicella

Mr. Apicella is not here this evening.

3. Budget Committee – Thomas Lambert 

Mr. Lambert:  No report, but I would like to thank the Superintendent for the explanations on budget questions that were raised during the week and during periods of Board of Education meeting to Board of Education meeting.  Thank you very much for those updates.

4.     Curriculum & Instruction Committee – Kevin Killeen

Mr. Killeen:  There is no report, but the high school will be doing a presentation on the “Truth about Hate” program that they participated in this past month.

5.     Facilities Committee – Richard Mazzamaro

Mr. Mazzamaro:  No report.

6.     Policy and Labor Committee – Mary Colangelo

Ms. Colangelo:  Policy Committee will have a meeting this Wednesday, September 30th at 7:00 pm here in this room and we have a very extensive agenda.

7.     Cablevision – There is no representative for Cablevision.

8.     PBC Representative – Richard Mazzamaro

Mr. Mazzamaro:  The PBC met last week.  I was unable to attend the meeting, but Mr. Lambert attended in my absence.  He reported back to me the committee discussed the remediation of the Polk School reconstruction project.  Apparently there is some soil and some old debris from the old Polk that was buried that will be handled by the construction manager and a set dollar amount was set to not exceed $40,000 to fix that issue.  If you have anything to add to that.

Mr. Lambert:  That’s basically it.

Mr. Killeen:  I would like to add between the architect and the public buildings and the clerk of the works, they did an excellent job because they limited that cost.  Initially it was going to be upwards of $300,000 and they found a way to limit the cost to not to exceed $40,000 and it’s going to involve reprocessing the material that’s on site.

Ms. Baldwin:  If I could just add, Mr. Khericha from KBA is here tonight and that will be our first presentation this evening.  It’s a very full presentation to the full board relative to the Polk soil remediation issue and the project itself.

9.     Education Connection Representative – Janice Pond

Ms. Pond:  There will be a meeting this Thursday, the 1st and I will be in attendance and any information I have, I forward it to the board.

G.
Communications - Secretary 


There is no communications this evening.

H.     Minutes


1.    Regular Board of Education Meeting – September 14, 2009

MOTION: 


Made by Ms. Colangelo, sec. by Mr. Mazzamaro

TEXT OF MOTION:  
To approve the minutes of the regular Board of Education meeting, September 14, 2009.

OPPOSED:  


None

ABSTAINED:  

None

VOTE:  


Motion passed unanimously

2. Special Board of Education Meeting – September 23, 2009 

MOTION:  


Made by Ms. Colangelo, sec. by Mr. Lambert

TEXT OF MOTION:  
To approve the minutes of the special Board of Education Meeting of September 23, 2009

OPPOSED:  


None

ABSTAINED:  

Mr. Mazzamaro

VOTE:  


Motion Carried (6-0-1)

I.     Superintendent's Recommendations and Report


Ms. Baldwin:  As you can see under item number 1, we have hired a long-term sub for a maternity leave replacement here at Swift.  We also did receive the resignation of Mr. Andronowitz from the middle school assistant principal position for personal reasons and so we will begin filling that assistant principal position with an interim as soon as possible.

1. Appointments – (Information Only – No Action Required)

a. Ms. Gale Lawson to the position of long-term substitute Grade 6 Teacher at Swift Middle School effective approximately October 7, 2009 through February 8, 2010, being paid the substitute teacher’s rate of $65.00 per day for the first ten days, and on the eleventh day, being placed on the first step of the Watertown Education Association’s contract at $40,076.00 prorated.

2. Resignations – (Information Only – No Action Required)

a. Mr. Thomas Andronowitz from the position of Assistant Principal at Swift Middle School effective October 1, 2009 for personal reasons.

3. Report and Update from Kaestle Boos Associates on the Polk Elementary School Project

Mr. Fred Khericha, Associate with Kaestle Boos Associates, will update the Board of Education on the site work at Polk Elementary School.

Ms. Baldwin:  I’d like to introduce Mr. Fred Khericha from Kaestle Boos Associates, the lead architect on the three school renovations project and he’s here tonight to talk specifically about the Polk School project and some of the site work and the challenges that we’ve recently encountered, the solution and answer any questions that board members may have.

Mr. Khericha:  Good evening.  We had surprises at Polk on the site work all over.  I’ll just briefly give a list of it.  We found a 5 foot tank, retaining wall, under the building when we started digging for the foundations.  We found drainage structures instead of catch basins made out with dry well with no sumps.  We found 16,000 gallon septic tank buried behind the building.  We found a distribution chamber buried behind the building.  When digging for the stone drainage, we found a pipe where it shows where it exists, wasn’t there.  A sewer line which feeds the whole neighborhood from across, is coming through the site.  We are to re-route it.  Where the building was built, once we reached the right elevation for the foundation, we found that the soil under that is unsuitable.  We had to excavate and replace almost 900 yards + or – of soil.  We discovered 15” line, which is going across from one end of the building to the other end, but we don’t know where the line is coming, don’t know where the water is coming and we’re trying to resolve that problem by tying it somewhere else and not to have that water going to the basement of C.  That’s where it’s going toward, so we are going to intercept it and reroute it.  Fortunately knowing that there’s a problem, we are putting a footing grades on the whole outside of the building so we will tie that line into that line so the water doesn’t go into the building and be trapped. We found old Polk building, about 80X40 that during demolition, rather than take the material out, they put the material all into the building and put a parking lot over it.  Now during excavation when we discovered that obviously, we called them to look into it.  They came down, took some material for testing and with our luck, we find that asbestos shingles are all mixed up in there.  That’s the time when we had to make a decision how to get rid of this material.  We looked at options.  One option is to take all of the debris and get rid of it as contaminated material.  Just a ballpark number to do that was coming in at $250,000.  So we came up with another option, and that is to take that material on the site, separate it, get rid of the asbestos and then the rest of the material, dispose it to some landfill place.  That number came to about $150,000.  Then we said, is there anyway we can do this and save money, so we called Clarence (inaudible) who is a geo-tech consultant, and we said is there anyway that if we can use this material, crush it on site and use it on site.  He said yes, we can make this material ¾”- and we can use it.  We contacted the site contractors.  Talking to everybody on the team, we came up with the consensus of let’s take the material out, separate it, get rid of the asbestos, take the material, put a crusher on site, and crush it, use the material in the building, where the parking lot is and then take the other material and use it in different portions of the site to use it as fill.  That’s how we came up with the number of $40,000 budget, which is finalized now at $37,000.  I’m hoping that’s the end of it.  

The building itself is moving at a pretty good clip.  Board members walked the building and demolition is just about complete.  In fact out of three portions, in two portions, the contractors already started roughing above the ceilings.  They’re going to put in the foundations and they’re going to start the main building foundations this week.  They are moving at a fairly good clip.

4.
Truth About Hate Program Presentation 

Watertown High School’s Building Principal Matt Geary along with Mr. and Mrs. Kuegler, Mrs. Crotty from the Anti-Defamation League and students from the Delta Club will explain the program at the high school.  This program connects directly with our efforts to provide a positive school climate so that all children can achieve at high levels.

Ms. Baldwin:  I’d like to introduce Mr. Geary, the high school principal and Mr. Kuegler and the students from the Delta Club at the high school to give a presentation about the Truth About Hate Program, which was sponsored by the Anti-Defamation League this year at Watertown High School.  I would be remiss if I didn’t thank Mr. Geary, the students and Mr. Kuegler and his wife for their hard work in planning this initiative at the high school.  This doesn’t happen by accident, it happens by thoughtful programming on the part of many people and a commitment.  It takes time and energy to do this and this is a necessary step for all of our improvement efforts at the high school and across the district.  The high school is really leading the way in this initiative and we’re thrilled that they’re here tonight.  The students have taken the time out of their busy schedules to come and share their work with us.  We’re very excited about this and about the outcomes that this will have for us across the district.

Mr. Geary:  We appreciate the opportunity to present and give you a little information about what’s going on at the high school.  You see on the front there, the points of the presentation is to talk about school climate and our approach to that and you heard Dr. Collin talk on the 14th about Tier 1 interventions.  We wanted to give you an idea about Tier 1 interventions going on, at least with respect to student behavior and conduct at the high school.  I’ll take you through a little bit the goals.

I gave you the goals for 2009-2010.  There are 5 goals. I just gave you two.  The first goal talks about improving school climate through research based programs.  Tier 1 intervention is all about using what we know will work, not just shooting in the dark.  We did some research on what good tier 1 interventions look like.  You’ll hear from Mr. Kuegler and the students about The Truth About Hate, which is one of our tier 1 interventions.  We’re looking for a 20% decrease in referrals as well as disciplinary offenses and expulsion as a result of the tier 1 interventions.  I’ll explain a little bit about that as we go on.

The second goal talks about how do we intervene.  Tier 1 is how do we help every kid?  What are the things that we do to tell every student to be successful?  WIST, you see in the second goal.  We’re going to revise the WIST process.  Although I could talk about that for over an hour, the basic idea is that WIST is our way to intervene if students are struggling.  By implementing good tier 1 interventions like The Truth About Hate, we hope to limit the number of kids that struggle and identify them and help them through WIST.  This is not the point of tonight’s presentation, but I thought it was an important piece of information.
 

The next slide is essential questions related to school climate.  What we did is we started with staff at the beginning of the school year during the first day of professional development, talking about how do we go about improving school climate.  I’m not going to read you every single slide.  You can read it at your leisure.  The basic idea was to work together to figure out what do we want as staff members, the climate at Watertown High School to be?  How do we want to improve it?  What can we do as adults, because we know that to begin any kind of change in school climate, it starts with adults and tracking what we’re doing.  That was the kick off to the conversation to the school climate.  Then we went and looked at what research tells us about how messages that students hear, the trouble that students have.  We had several other slides in the staff power point, but I put just a few telling figures about negative message heard by students and this is not just in Watertown, this is a national statistic.  
Of the 12 ½ minutes per day, the average parent spends 8 ½ minutes in discouraging communication.  For every positive comment, every elementary school student receives 3 negative comments, a middle school student receives 9 negative comments, a high school student hears 11-17 negative comments.  The first part for us is to ask, what does the research say?  That is what tier intervention is about.  It’s not “guess what you think”, it’s “what does the research say?”.  The next slide tells you that degrading language is heard by 90% of the school community.  This is in high schools.  We said, does that happen here, let’s go from there.  

The next slide relates to verbal harassment.  A lot of times we find that whether verbal harassment or derogatory statements that are made are not intended to offend anyone.  They’re just simply the student doesn’t understand what it means, or don’t think that it might offend somebody else.  We wanted to be clear about that.  You see discriminatory messages heard by students.  Some statistics about response of staff members and others to those kinds of statements.  Again, it’s not unique to Watertown, these are not Watertown statistics. 

That was our first approach was, let’s look and see what does the research tell us about school climate?  Then, of course, the state has laws related to school climate.  We said to the staff that everyone needs to be familiar with this and I know the Superintendant talked to the board about this in respect to our bullying policy.  We made sure that the staff understood the current bullying policy.  You have the entire state statute there, but the biggest thing on the second slide is that the state statute recommends the implementation of a positive behavior intervention model.  Again, something that’s researched based that will help improve school climate.  That’s bolded for you.  I gave you the whole statute.  We reviewed the whole state statute with staff with respect to investigations by administration, bullying.  For the purposes of tonight, our work supports the state statute section 1 related to the implementation of positive behavior interventions to promote safe and healthy schools.  That was our next step.

We looked at the national research.  We looked at the state statute to know what are we supposed to do.  The next slide talks about the power of connection to school.  The quote says, “When students feel they are a apart of school, say they are treated fairly by teachers, and feel close to people at school, they are healthier and more likely to succeed”.  We didn’t make that up, that came from research.  We wanted the staff members to understand it really is about helping kids feel connected, connected to staff members and to each other.  We shared that information.  A lot of this revolves around how kids treat other kids, adults treat kids, how kids treat adults.  We want them to be clear that if we’re going to improve the school climate, we start with adults and we move to kids next.  Part of it is about consistency and I’ll talk about our approach to that in a minute.  

The next slide that you see there, success school climate improvement requires, systemically implementing a comprehensive prevention or intervention continuum of practices in tiers.  Ideally tier 1 is what do we do for every kid to help improve the school climate?  That’s what we’re going to talk about tonight.  Once you are comfortable with the fact that tier 1 is effective, then you go to, if we’re doing tier 1 well and Dr. Collin talked about this with academics last week, then what do we do to help kids in tiers 2 and 3?  The board is aware of programs like the after school alternative program, the day alternative program, those types of things are tiers 2 and 3 interventions where we’re helping kids that are not successful inside the main stream.  We want to make sure across the board we’re doing what we need to do in tier 1.

The first thought we had, was what works.  There’s a program called positive behavior support and we thought, some of the aspects of this program are a little bit hokey.  We looked at area high schools where this happens and we talked to Kennedy High School in Waterbury, there’s a couple of area high schools.  We talked to those people and said, what works for you? It’s a high school, we’re not into giving happy stickers and things like that.  We want to know what is it that works for you.  I have to sell this to 100 adults and I’m not going to have stickers.  Essentially we stuck to the facts.  A clear consistent message, calm assertive positive expression of expectations, building relationships, identifying and building skills and working together.  We tried to boil it down to basics.  The components that we looked for were a common purpose and approach to discipline that you see on the next page there.  Clear positive expectations, how do we teach kids how to behave as opposed to just punishing bad behavior.  What do you do to encourage good behavior?  Of course, there’s going to be consequences.  Every place has consequences.  How do you monitor, what do the results tell you?  We want to reduce disciplinary infractions by 20%.  We’ll know if our program is working if we get close to that number.  If not, we need to go back and look.

The whole premise of this is that we’re going to work together to teach behavioral skills like you would teach academics without the happy stickers.  

Last year, I read this book, it’s called The Dream Manager.  Often when I’m going on vacation, I pick up a few good books.  I thought this would make me a better manager, which was not what the book was about at all.  I’m reading this on vacation, I’m emailing Karen and saying you really need to buy this book.  It was a really good book.  The essence of The Dream Manager is that if we can connect what kids want to do when they get outside of school to what they’re doing in school, then it would be important to them.  What we did is we took this book, we read it with department leaders.  I put in your packet an excerpt from the book that we sent home to the staff this summer so that people knew what we were talking about.  It’s all about connecting what kids do in the building to what they’re going to do in the future.  The acronym that supports the behavioral intervention model is DREAM.  It says on the bracelets, “What is your DREAM?”  Dream is capitalized because we believe that if kids can do these five things:  demonstrate determination, respect themselves and others, accept excellence, responsibility and make good choices, then they’ll be successful.  If you flip into your packet, there’s a chart.  The chart is the dream grid.  We sat down together and we said, what do these things mean to us.  What does demonstrate determination, respect yourselves and others, excellence; what do those look like to us and to kids?  In classrooms, in study halls, in library, in the hallways, in assemblies and after school.  What positive things do we want kids to know and be able to do based on those five areas?  We’ve worked together and talked about it and had some lively discussion in the workshops about, do we really want a study hall to be drop dead silent or is quiet and productive better?  We found that quiet and productive works better.  I was in the principal’s advisory today and they said the study halls are going much better.  It was good to hear.  WE came up with these expectations and then went through them with students in our advisory group.  Mr. Kuegler will talk about advisory in a moment.  This is the baseline tier 1.  What do we expect kids to do?  Are we clear about our expectations, are we all on the same page?  That’s where we began this school year.  

Specifically the tier 1 intervention related to Respect yourselves and others is The Truth About Hate.  I’m going to bring Mr. Kuegler up and he’ll tell you a little bit about The Truth About Hate, he’ll introduce the students to you.  They’ll talk about what happened on that day.  The Truth About Hate supports the overall school role of DREAM.  That supports the district goal of safe and healthy schools.  It works its way all the way down the system from you through the Superintendent’s office through me, to the staff to students.  It’s how it’s supposed to go and we’re happy it’s going that way.  Mr. Kuegler will talk about The Truth About Hate and how that supports this information.  We’ll take questions at the end.

Mr. Kuegler:  Thank you Mr. Geary.  As Mr. Geary said, on this grid here, a few of the initials from DREAM that are specifically addressed by the Truth About Hate session.  Obviously respect yourself and others.  We felt that was really important and probably a root of a lot of the discipline issues that we’re having in school and the problems among students.  Also, accepting responsibility once we identify which behaviors are right and which behaviors are wrong.  We’re also now encouraging the students to, if they do the wrong thing, accept responsibility for that and obviously making good choices as well.  

Where this all began as far as the Truth About Hate and the Delta Club,  over the past couple of years, in my experience, every year you have one or two little incidents that go beyond somebody saying something to somebody else in the hallway, and it becomes a confrontation, be it a fight, be it a verbal altercation and very often at the root of that is misunderstanding and very often in the mist of misunderstanding, students will be throwing around terms that they have no idea what they were saying and perhaps no idea how deeply that term they were using would cut people.  The students were noticing this as well.  In the building last year, a few of our students approached guidance counselors, brought up this problem, so you were seeing a lot of insensitivity, a lot of people throwing terms around, related to race, related to religion, gender identify, even just related to socio-economic status, where you live in town, things like that.  It was becoming very divisive.  The students said, “we need to really start doing something to put an end to this and to make us all realize that we’re not all that different, that we have more in common than people realize”.  That’s the thing that is the most gratifying thing about this.  This isn’t something that teachers decided to start, it’s something that students decided to start.  They saw a need and they sought out advisors in the building.  My wife, Marylou Kuegler and I agreed to come in and help them facilitate this and really, we’ve just been there as the adult, as the liaison between the student body and the administration, but the lion’s share of the work has been done by the students you see here tonight and a core of other students that helped us right from the beginning.  We had a few meetings at the end of the year last year to talk about what our vision for this club was.  As you can see, some of them, if you remember your math and your science, are wearing the shirts.  We came up with the name of Delta for the club, because in science, in math, the Greek letter Delta stands for change.  The idea here is that we are going to change the climate of the high school, we’re going to change people’s minds, change the way people behave and the way people see each other.  We met last year and we said what kinds of things can we do, how can we actually make a difference?  One of the first things that we latched on to through one of our parents Leslie Crotti was a program which is presented by the ADL called “The Truth About Hate”.  The Truth About Hate is a full school assembly.  I will let them go into more detail on it.  It’s something that Mr. Geary felt was important enough that we need to do in the first two weeks of school, even though so much other stuff is going on academically, we felt that, again, climate supports academics.  You can run as many lessons as you want and assign as many papers as you want, but if kids don’t feel safe, if kids don’t feel like they belong, if they don’t feel like your looking out for them, we all know that the other stuff falls by the wayside.  This is one of the first things we did and I’m going to have a few of the students come up and tell you about the program itself, what happened on the two days that we ran the program, and what they’ve seen in the few weeks since the program began.  I’ll come back and talk to you a little bit about how we plan to move forward in the future and also how the advisory program ties in to all of this.  Our young ladies and gentlemen spoke to each other about who would come up first.

Tom Baker:  We were two of the students last year that were really interested in changing the climate of the school and I went to a counselor about it because there was some stuff on the internet about people putting down one another and we decided we really needed to make a change.  We talked to the counselor, we went to Mr. Geary and from there, we pulled a bunch of students together that were leaders in the school, captain of sports teams, or leaders of other clubs and we went to a conference in Hamden.  There was a bunch of assemblies and groups about how to talk to each other, about types of hate, about types of discrimination, where discrimination comes from.  It kind of inspired us to continue with the program and then we went to the Kueglers one day and we’re in their class.  We wrote 40 names on the board of people who were leaders in the school, people who thought we’d get an exciting change out of this and from there we started having Delta meetings last year.

Laura O’Donohue:  We started having Delta meetings last year and we realized that not just us two were interested in making a change at Watertown High School.  We found out so many other students wanted to come together to share their voice, to share what they think should change in the school.  It was really kind of a bit of a wow factor of how many wanted to actually change.  We had 30, 40 people and now in the club we have about 100 or so students.  It shows a lot and hopefully we can make a bigger change.

Tom Baker:  We’re going to have Alex Saraceno come up and talk about the training for the The Truth About Hate program.

Alex Saraceno:  Before we had the assembly, we knew that one day in the summer we were going to come back to the high school and we were going to have training for it.  We get there and we notice that there is so many staff and first we have lunch.  We get all settled in the new lecture hall and we’re all psyched and we start learning about what’s going to happen.  We meet the coordinators of the whole thing, LB and Kathy.  One thing that really stuck with me throughout this whole process of this, she comes up and she’s talking about what it does and how other schools have reacted to it and she says, “this program has never not worked”.  And aside from the double negative, I was really shocked at that.  It was really hopeful and positive and had a really great affect on the high school.

Gene Couette:  To start off the assembly, LB, who’s our hostess for the event talked about the rules that we had and the acronym was ROPES, respect, openness, participate, self and escocare which means to listen.  After the introduction, we watched a movie, which touched on difficulties with racism, with the white supremacist, and also prejudice and sexual orientation and also religious problems in school.  They are throughout the country.  That was what the movie was about and it really set the mood for open mike, which Billy will talk about.

Billy:  The open mike was a time where LB gave students an opportunity to come up and talk in front of half the school about problems they deal with in school, problems they wanted to change.  During training when LB told us about this part of the program, I was really skeptical of whether or not kids would be that open and talk about personal issues in front of the whole school.  I’m really glad to say I was terribly wrong.  After about a minute of dead silence, both days, somebody came up, shared their story, shared what they wanted to change and a lot of them were really heartfelt and personal stories.  I was in the audience planning to speak and I remember looking around me and seeing kids crying around me because they were so touched by what people were saying.  I think one of the biggest things that came from this was realization of things that happen in our school.  A lot of kids took that and everyday will be thinking about that before they say things that hurt people.  After the open mike session, Luke is going to talk about the small groups.

Luke Andrews:  Like Billy said, after the mike and after lunch, we broke up into these small groups, which was just a way for kids that weren’t comfortable to go and speak in front of their entire school, just to talk in front of a teacher and a Delta member and just another 10 students and peers and share their story.  It’s just a way for them to feel more comfortable.  We did these activities for kids to get to know each other better and for kids to come up with their own ways to change their school and how to prevent more hate from happening.

Laura O’Donohue:  What happened after that is what we like to call, instead of after math is after go which is what we are in present.  What we here a lot in the school now and there is a lot of stories about kids saying the word ouch.  Whenever students say, “that’s so retarded or that’s so gay”, a student, a Delta member, or somebody else says “ouch” because that hurts them, that word is not supposed to be used.  You should stay, “that’s so stupid” or something.  A lot of different stories came.  I heard a story from a Girl Scout mom that a bunch of kids before this assembly were very afraid to go to school.  They didn’t want to go to school because they were either getting picked on or they weren’t used to it.  They could have been freshmen, but after they came to the assembly, they said, “I’m not afraid anymore.  I actually want to go to school.  I know I have friends here.  I know I can go talk to somebody.  I have teachers.  I have guidance counselors.”  She even gave me her Girl Scout honor that that was true.  It was really good.  I’m sure there’re other stories everywhere else.  It makes it worthwhile that we did all this.

Mr. Kuegler:  Just to reiterate a few things that I think we’ve spoken about before.  We’ve done lessons within a classroom, we read To Kill a Mockingbird.  We’ve talked about these issues.  I think students sometimes feel they’re being told to say that, it’s just part of the curriculum.  I think the fact that Mr. Geary and the rest of the staff was willing to devote two full days, one day for freshmen and sophomores, one day for juniors and seniors, to disrupt the schedule, to move classes around, to bring in these people from the outside to help us do this, was an eye-opener for some of the kids.  I think some of the kids on Delta, when they showed up for the training and saw 60 staff members who felt strongly enough about this that they wanted to be involved, other staff members being willing to cover other people’s classes so they could be running small groups, for the entire student body to say, first off, I’m not the only one that this happens to.  There are other kids.  There are athletes getting up there saying they felt excluded, they apologized for the things they’ve done.  There’s the honor student, there’s the kid who never passes, that everybody feels this way.  For the kids who might engage that behavior to see, it’s not just some silly thing, it does hurt people.  To see somebody up there crying, I think it really drove the point home.  We have been doing follow up.  During the day we had sign ups to be a member of Delta.  As we said, we started with about 30 members, we are well over 100.  We actually had too many students show up for the first meeting, we didn’t have seats for everybody.  We’re trying to figure out how we can possibly run a club with that many members, so we keep everybody participating.  We’re connecting it into advisory.  For those who aren’t aware, the Advisory program started about 6 years ago.  It came out the NEASC accreditation visit a few years ago.  They were saying that we needed a mechanism by which students had someone other than a guidance counselor that they had some consistent contact with.  WE set up advisory so that students had one faculty member with whom they are in touch with for their entire high school career.  They meet on a biweekly basis for a half an hour.  Part of the goal of advisory was to get kids in a room that would not normally be in a room.  The L3 student, the L1 student, the athlete, the person who plays the flute, people that wouldn’t normally hang around, to be in a room together for half an hour every other week to do team builders.  My group, by the time we graduated, we were going out for Chinese together after school and we had the widest range of kids you could ever imagine.  That was part of this, getting each other to see that we’re not all that different.  Now we’re using advisory to follow up with the work that Delta did.  We’ll be coming back to it in advisory.  Delta is going to continue now, now that we have all the students, we’re looking to run at least one event a month which is either an explicitly instructional event, a speaker, a lecture, a workshop of some kind.  Or either just kind of a mixer.  One of the ideas that came up was speed friending.  If you ever heard of speed dating, it’s where you  go in a group of singles, you’ve got 5 minutes to find people that you might click with.  The idea behind speed friending is you bring all the kids to the café after school one day and you just go sit with somebody that you never sat with before and find out what makes the other person tick.  We’re thinking of doing a foreign film week, where we show films from different parts of the world after school every day.  Those kinds of things that either directly address the issue or prejudice or just get us to see each other for who we are and experience a different way of living.  As the students said, it’s already had a big impact and hopefully it will continue and it will grow.  Anybody on the board have any questions about what we did or what we will be doing?

Mr. Lambert:  Any way this could filter down to the lower grades?

Mr. Kuegler:  We’ve been talking about that.  The idea of the high school Delta team coming down and running some small group sessions and I think we’re going to be in conversations with maybe Ms. Lerz first to work down to the junior high and seeing where it goes from there.

Mr. Mazzamaro:  Mr. Lambert made a great point.  A lot of what I just heard tonight starts much earlier than high school, 4th and 5th grade.  I think he makes a very good point, it’s a good idea to trickle it down.

Mr. Kuegler:  It’s amazing these days how soon a lot of stuff happens.  I have an 8 year old daughter who two years ago, was talking about being fat because her pants didn’t fit anymore and she’s about as thick around as this microphone.  They are self-conscious, and nobody knows how to hurt you better that another kid.  They know which buttons to push.  We’re looking to start putting this down into the lower grades.

Mr. Geary:  One thing that was really telling was that we were a little worried the first day, I think Alex and Billy both talked about it.  You’re sitting and it’s silent and you’re thinking this can’t be the only school where no one talks.  But it was 9th and 10th graders and a lot of 9th graders got up and talked about.  It wasn’t experiences from the high school because they had only been there for a week, but a lot of ninth graders.  That was really telling, so your point about bringing in down is well taken.  We’ll work on that.

Ms. Baldwin:  Just to highlight for Board members, in one of Mr. Geary’s earlier slides in terms of the bullying policy and the revised statute does talk about all schools have to have a researched based intervention program in place and we do have the second step curriculum at John Trumbull Primary School.  We’ve dabbled with some Character Counts in the 3-5, but clearly we have gaps across the school system and we need to be able to find ways consistently for positive behavior supports preK-12.  Certainly we’re excited about this work at the high school.  It’s clearly made a difference in the lives of so many kids, many of whom are here today and are part of the Delta group.  It’s had an impact on the staff and clearly on the climate.  Now we do have an opportunity to start filtering it down and start making some connections with Swift.  Long range, this is part of that improvement initiative that does require resources so that we can put research based programs in across the school system to have this powerful impact and really make a difference.  I want to comment the high school, Mr. Geary, Mr. Kuegler, the students, the Delta team and all staff there.  This really contributed to a very strong and positive opening of the high school. It’s very exciting and we’ll continue to watch this good work unfold, so thank you very much.

Mr. Geary:  Just one more thing.  I would be remiss, if I didn’t thank the PTO who paid for a large segment of this.  Thank you.

5.
Presentation on Fundraising Initiative on AED’s in the School System

Dr. Matt Baker, President of the Watertown Lions Club, will give a presentation on the fundraising initiative on Automatic External Defibrillators (AED’s) in the school system.

Ms. Baldwin:  We have here this evening, Dr. Baker, who is the president of the Watertown Lions Club and as board members are aware, effective July 1, the state passed a statute that states all schools starting July 1, 2010 must have automatic external defibrillators in their schools and so that is an unfunded mandate that has been passed on to local boards of education and we are very fortunate in Watertown that the Lions Club has decided to take on this initiative as part of their fundraising campaign.  Dr. Baker is here tonight to speak to us a little bit about the work that they’ve done thus far and about that effort.

Dr. Baker:  Thank you very much, Karen.  Basically, being a medical person and ending up being president this year, which is a good thing, or a bad thing, depending on which way you look at it.  Our club has always tried to do things for the community and the town.  I’m also a boy scout, assistant scout master and I took a refresher in CPR and first aid in December and January.  One of the things that came out was the use of defibrillators and everything else.  It started the wheels turning.  As time went on I got a chance to talk to Roger Ouellette, the football and baseball coach at the high school. I asked if he had any defibrillators, he said no.  I talked to Julie Pion down at St. Mary Magdalen where my son was a student.  They didn’t have any either.  This would be a great community service project to get involved in, even before the mandate did come down.  

Let me first just say what our goals are.  The minimal goal would be to put a defibrillator in each of the schools, which I believe would be seven, two for the parochial schools, one at the high school, one at Swift, Judson, John Trumbull and Polk.  Ideally, what we’d like to do would be to put a total of 10 defibrillators in the various buildings.  Because of the student populations involved, we need two at the high schools, we need two at Swift and we need two at John Trumbull.  I know both parochial schools have a smaller student population, as well as the elementary school, so I think one defibrillator would be sufficient there.  

What we’re doing as far as fund raising.  Up to this point, we’ve received a $4500 grant from the Watertown Foundation, so we’re well on our way.  We’re looking for an opportunity to get a fall fundraiser going again.  People who have lived in town for a while remember the Turkey Shoot that was up at Gustafson’s that sort of fell by.  I figured this would be a good opportunity to get a fall fundraiser involved targeted to a need in the town.  I’m sort of a car nut.  In addition to being a dentist, I’m sort of a mechanic and I figured resurrecting the car show which Watertown Customs used to have years ago, in conjunction with Park and Rec would be a good opportunity.  Towards that end, we’re holding a car show October 18th down at the Siemon’s parking lot.  You pray for good weather.  Fliers have gone out.  I know Lisa Lamphier is distributing them to the schools advertising the event.  I spoke with some of the Lion’s members who’ve also gone to car shows down at Thomaston Car Show, passing out all the fliers.  We’re going to have an ad in the Waterbury Republican, there’s one that’s been in the Town Times.  In addition to the church, I read at St. Mary Magdalen and I’m going to ask Father Jim down there if I could get up and make an announcement at the masses before.  We’re also selling t-shirts as part of the fundraiser at the car show.  So far, we probably have $1200 worth of sponsors.  You can be listed as a sponsor for $100 on the back of the shirt.  Because the economy is really tough, I thought it would be a great idea to be able to sell a sponsorship and be listed as a friend, just have your business name for $20 on the back of the shirt.  So far, we’ve done really well on that.  The shirts will be for sale, we’ve ordered 100 shirts and they’ll be for sale at the car show.  We’re going to have a DJ down there.  The fliers say cars before 1984, but we’ll open up basically anyone who wants to bring a car in.  At the Thomaston show, there were some Rauch Mustangs, which were limited edition.  The newer style Mustangs, they’re big money, they’re $60,000 or $70,000.  We’re also going to have motorcycles and also trucks.  I have a few friends that are involved with antique pick up trucks and fire trucks.  They will have them down and they like to let the kids climb around the fire trucks.  There will be something for the kids to do also.

Food offerings will be the usual burgers, dogs, soda, water and also fried dough.  The show itself will run form 12-5 on that Sunday.  Pray for good weather.  If you can get the word out, even if you don’t have a car to bring down and show, which the price for an exhibitor is $10.00, anyone else can just come and walk around.  Have some food, have a good time, listen to the music.  We’ll have donation drives out there, stuff a couple bucks in the donation jars.

We’re hoping to raise $5,000 or $6,000 on the show.  If we can do that, we’ll be in really good shape.  If not, the fall back plan is our Christmas tree sale is coming up and once we get that going, we get our monies in from there, we should be able to get the whole package put together.  My personal goal would be to have everything squared away by the beginning of the year.  We’ll be well ahead of the July 1st mandate put forward by the state.  From talking to everybody in the community, it seems everybody’s excited about this thing.  I know the members of our club are.  Hopefully it will be something where we can do something good for the community at large.  It’s good to have people in town excited about something.  Questions?

I’ll just mention one thing that may come up.  Some people have asked me.  You mention defibrillator, people get worried.  Do you need special training to work them?  The new ones are basically screw up proof to put it not too politely.  They operate on voice props.  If you’re going to shock the person, they will tell you shock or no shock.  They will tell you to clear the field.  They will tell you when to shock.  They’re very easy to use.  One of the companies that I’m starting to do some research on also, when you purchase the defibrillator from them, they include support and a training program.  They will come in and train basic people on just getting the fear factor out of the way. 

Mr. Lambert:  When you’re defibbing a kindergartener versus a high school football player, does it adjust to that?

Dr. Baker:  It’s all computerized to adjust the level of the shock and the other thing also, is there are different size pads and the machine will tell you whether the pads are placed correctly or incorrectly.  From personal experience, we had a member of our club, we donated 2 defibrillators to the fire department and the first use was on a member of our club, probably about 10 years ago.  He’s saved and still going strong, which is a great thing.  When you hear a really close story about someone like that, it’s just a really good thing.  I think everybody has heard of stories.  A few years ago, there was a basketball player on the eastern part of the state who had a cardiac arrest while playing a basketball game.  They didn’t have a defibrillator there.  If the defibrillator was there, the child would have survived.  Thank you very much.

6.
Location of Board of Education Meetings
Superintendent Karen Baldwin will report to the Board that the Watertown High School Lecture Hall will be available to the Board for use effective with the Tuesday, October 13, 2009 meeting.

Ms. Baldwin:  The last item on my report is just a notice about our upcoming meetings.  This can highlight the information between Friday and Monday information.  We cannot move yet to the lecture hall, which is printed here in your board agenda.  We won’t be moving to the lecture hall until November.  There is still electrical work that needs to take place at the high school and we’re not interested in paying the trade contractor on an overtime basis to meet our October 13 or our October 5 Town Council meetings.  We may be in the end of October, but I think once we know that, we’ll publish that and I’ll talk to Mr. Frigon and let him know that they’ll be here on October 5th for council meeting.  We should anticipate November being in the lecture hall.

J.     Report from the Chairman 

Ms. Calabrese:  For my report, which is very brief, we’re happy to report that the turnover for the high school gymnasium and auditorium is now October 5, 2009.  Renovations are scheduled to completed and ready for use by the end of December.  The Judson Elementary School technology installation is ongoing.  The playground equipment has been inspected, meets all requirements by law and is now available for student use.  As everyone heard this evening, the Polk Elementary School project continues to move forward, despite some stumbling blocks that are being dealt with appropriately.  Tentative rededication dates are for Judson School, Saturday, October 17th.  Is that still the same?

Ms. Baldwin:  It’s tentative, and if board members can let Barbara in my office know their availability, once we get a sense of the board’s availability, we will reach out to the Public Building Committee and the Town Council.

Ms. Calabrese:  Thank you and the rededication date for Watertown High School, Saturday, October 24th.

K.    
Action Items – Adoption of Items to be Approved by Consent


1. Consideration of the Approval of Family Medical Leaves of Absence

MOTION: 


 Made by Ms. Colangelo, sec. by Mr. Mazzamaro

TEXT OF MOTION: 
 Ms. Elizabeth Loughlin, History/Social Studies   Teacher at Watertown High School, requests a Family Medical Leave of Absence commencing September 18, 2009 for approximately three to four weeks with use of accumulated sick time and a medical doctor’s note to return.

It is recommended that the Board approve of a Family Medical Leave of Absence for Ms. Elizabeth Loughlin, History/Social Studies Teacher at Watertown High School, commencing September 18, 2009 for approximately three to four weeks with use of accumulated sick time and a medical doctor’s note to return. 

OPPOSED:


None

ABSTAINED:

None

VOTE:


Motion passed unainimously

MOTION:


Made by Ms. Colangelo, sec. by Mr. Mazzamaro

TEXT OF MOTION:
Mrs. Tanya Beach, Secretary at Swift Middle School, requests a Family Medical Leave of Absence commencing September 16, 2009 for a period of three weeks with use of accumulated sick time.

It is recommended that the Board approve of a Family Medical Leave of Absence for Mrs. Tanya Beach, Secretary at Swift Middle School, commencing September 16, 2009 for a period of three weeks with use of accumulated sick time.

OPPOSED:


None

ABSTAINED:

None

VOTE:


Motion passed unanimously

2. Consideration of the Approval of the Acceptance of Gift

MOTION: 


Made by Mr. Mazzamaro, sec. by Ms. Colangelo

TEXT OF MOTION:
The Watertown Foundation wishes to donate $1,000.00 to the Watertown Family Resource Center at John Trumbull Primary School to be used for the purchase of books and supplies.

OPPOSED:


None

ABSTAINED:

None

VOTE:


Motion passed unanimously

It is recommended that the Board accept this generous gift and a letter of thanks to be sent to the donor.

3. Change in Name on the National School Lunch Program Form

MOTION:


Made by Mr. Lambert, sec. by Mr. Mazzamaro

TEXT OF MOTION:
It is recommended that the Board approve of the change in name on the National School Lunch Program for federal reimbursements to add Karen Clancy and remove Thad Hasbrouck.

OPPOSED:


None

ABSTAINED:

None

VOTE:


Motion passed unanimously

L.
Future Agenda Items and Board Members’ Comments

Ms. Colangelo:  I would like, rather than setting up a meeting for Advertising, we used to get a detailed report of what ads were sold and how that was going.  Can we have one in our next packet?

Ms. Pond:  I’m just really proud of the work of all the students and the advisors and the principal at Watertown High School.  That was very inspiring and impressive work.  I really appreciate it.

Ms. Calabrese:  And very much needed.

M.    Public Participation


None

N.
Executive Session


MOTION:



Made by Mr. Mazzamaro, sec. by Mr. Irwin


TEXT OF MOTION:

To enter into executive session with the Superintendent and all board members.


OPPOSED:



None


ABSTAINED:


None


VOTE:



Motion passed unanimously

1.)
Personnel Matter:  Discussion and possible action on the general wage increase for non-affiliated salaries in FY 2009-2010

2.) Personnel Matter:  Discussion and possible action on the extension of the Superintendent’s Contract

The meeting went into executive session at 8:42 PM.

The meeting came out of executive session at 9:22 PM.

O.
Regular Session

1.) Possible action on the general wage increase for non-affiliated salaries in FY 2009-2010
No Action Taken

2.) Possible action on the extension of the Superintendent’s Contract

MOTION:



Made by Mr. Killeen, sec. by Mr. Lambert

TEXT OF MOTION:

To extend the Superintendent’s contract through June 30, 2012.


OPPOSED:



None

ABSTAINED:


None

VOTE:



Motion passed unanimously

P.
Adjournment


MOTION:



Made by Ms. Pond, sec. by Mr. Lambert


TEXT OF MOTION:

To adjourn the meeting at 9:25 PM.


OPPOSED:



None


ABSTAINED:


None


VOTE:



Motion passed unanimously

Meeting adjourned at 9:25 PM.





Respectfully submitted,





         
Mary Colangelo, Secretary





        
Board of Education

                                             
 
Patricia A. Barber, Minutes Secretary
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